

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3677 | DECEMBER 8, 2021 GROVER M. HERMANN CENTER FOR THE FEDERAL BUDGET

What Is Happening in This Unprecedented U.S. Labor Market?

Rachel Greszler

KEY TAKEAWAYS

America's current labor shortage is historic and seemingly inexplicable, but early data point to some potential problems and solutions.

Policies enacted in the name of COVID-19 relief continue to hold employment back, and a massive spending package threatens to exacerbate already weak employment.

Lawmakers must amend the unintended impact of COVID-19 policies, limit taxes, and remove work disincentives from entitlement and welfare programs. he current labor market is unlike anything America has ever experienced. It was also unfathomable, back at the start of the pandemic, that instead of a prolonged weak job market with few job opportunities and stagnant wages, there would be a record number of job openings and significant income gains beginning within just a year of the pandemic.

According to the most recent data, there were 10.4 million job openings in September 2021. This is a 38 percent increase (2.9 million more job openings) from the November 2018 pre-pandemic record, and it means that there were 2.8 million more job openings in September 2021 than there were unemployed workers. Workers are also quitting their jobs in droves, with a record-high 4.4 million quits in September. If that rate continues, it would mean that employers would have to replace one of three workers over the course of one year.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3677

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Pandemic Employment Gap

PERCENT CHANGE IN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT VS. COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020, ALL WORKERS



* Counterfactual trend is based on a definition of steady state employment growth from the Federal Reserve, equal to monthly growth of about 84,000 or 0.053 percent.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3677 Theritage.org

The labor shortage has created a damaging cycle: A lack of workers means that those with jobs often have to work overtime to pick up the slack, and often cannot take time off, which leads to unhappy workers, even more people quitting their jobs, increased instances of strikes, higher costs for employers (overtime pay and turnover costs), and, subsequently, even greater shortages of labor, goods, and services, with further price increases.

This *Backgrounder* examines what is happening in the labor market, considers the factors that may be holding workers back, and provides recommendations for policymakers to help encourage more productive work.

Employment Trends

At 155 million workers, total employment today is 3.1 million (1.9 percent) below its February 2020 level. Compared to a steady-state growth of about 84,000 jobs (0.53 percent) per month, total employment today is 4.7

TABLE 1

Employment Gap by Gender, Presence of Children, and Age

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS AND COUNTERFACTUAL EMPLOYMENT TREND,* FEBRUARY 2020 TO OCTOBER 2021

Group	Employment Gap	Employment Gap	Share of Total Employment Gap
All workers	-4,735,448	-3.0%	100.0%
Men	-1,769,274	-2.1%	37.4%
Women	-2,966,174	-4.0%	62.6%
Workers with children	-2,563,153	-5.1%	54.1%
Workers without children	-2,172,295	-2.0%	45.9%
Men with children under 18	-1,295,580	-5.0%	27.4%
Women with children under 18	-1,267,573	-5.2%	26.8%
Men without children under 18	-473,694	-0.8%	10.0%
Women without children under 18	-1,698,601	-3.4%	35.9%
Men with children 6 to 17, none younger	-792,366	-5.5%	16.7%
Women with children 6 to 17, none younger	-614,210	-4.2%	13.0%
Men with children under 6	-502,214	-4.4%	10.6%
Women with children under 6	-653,363	-6.6%	13.8%

* Counterfactual trend is based on a definition of steady state employment growth from the Federal Reserve, equal to monthly growth of about 84,000 or 0.053 percent.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3677 Theritage.org

million (3 percent) below where it might have been absent the pandemic and absent other changes in economic conditions.¹

Throughout the pandemic, different groups of workers have been affected differently. Tabulations based on unpublished data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics' Current Population Survey provide additional information on employment trends, such as by age, gender, and the presence of children in the home.² Table 1 provides a breakdown of the employment gaps for various groups of workers, as measured by the percentage difference between current employment (October 2021) and where it would have been if, absent the pandemic, employment had followed steady-state employment growth.

Men vs. Women. Initially, between February 2020 and April 2020, women's employment declined by 2.2 million more than men's, as women experienced an 18.1 percent employment gap and men experienced a 13.6

Pandemic Employment Gap by Gender

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend is based on a definition of steady state employment growth from the Federal Reserve, equal to monthly growth of about 84,000 or 0.053 percent.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.



percent gap.³ The primary reasons that COVID-19 affected women disproportionately was that women made up a higher percentage of workers in the industries that were most impacted by COVID-19 shutdowns, and they also were more likely to be the primary caregivers for children whose schools and daycares had closed.

But men's and women's employment gaps narrowed through March 2021, at which point the women's employment gap was 5.6 percent and the men's was 5.3 percent.⁴ As men's employment continued to rise and the men's employment gap declined to 2.1 percent in October 2021, women's employment gains leveled off throughout the spring and summer, but have ticked up recently, with their gap equal to 4.0 percent in October 2021.

Although women's employment recovery began to fall behind men's in spring 2021, the fact that women's unemployment rates were consistently well below men's unemployment rates between September 2020 and September 2021 suggests that women's employment shifts have more to do with their choices than with a lack of options.

Pandemic Employment Gap by Age

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020



* Counterfactual trend is based on a definition of steady state employment growth from the Federal Reserve, equal to monthly growth of about 84,000 or 0.053 percent.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3677 Theritage.org

Parents vs. Workers Without Children. Initially, parents' employment fell by significantly less than that of non-parents, as the employment gap in April 2020 was 11.8 percent among parents and 17.6 percent among non-parents. (Parents are defined here as having one or more children under age 18 in the home.) This likely had to do with parents tending to have more seniority than younger, childless workers, and parents likely also have stronger desires for work—being less willing to quit and more likely to accept jobs—because of the need to provide for their children.

Parents consistently experienced lower employment gaps than non-parents until spring 2021, when that trend reversed. From March 2020 through February 2021, parents' employment gap was 1.8 percentage points smaller than non-parents, but between March 2021 and October 2021, parents' employment gap has been 2.1 percentage points higher than that of non-parents. As of October 2021, parents' employment gap was 5.1 percent while non-parents' was 2.0 percent. (See Chart 7 and discussion on child payments below.) **Older Americans.** COVID -19 poses significantly higher risks for older individuals, and almost certainly contributed to older Americans' larger employment losses. In April 2020, Americans ages 65 and older experienced a 19.9 percent employment gap, compared to a 13.5 percent gap among workers ages 25 through 54.⁵

In addition to the health risks, all COVID-19 workplace adjustments (such as increased reliance on technology) may have contributed to older Americans' decisions to withdraw from the labor force, especially for those with sufficient retirement savings. Following an initial sharp decline, the data show that older Americans' employment rebounded throughout summer 2020 and was nearing the employment trends of prime-age workers in October 2020, but then declined alongside the late-fall 2020 and winter 2021 surge in COVID-19 cases, and then began rising in spring 2021 alongside vaccination availability. As of October 2021, the employment gap for workers ages 65 and older was 4.6 percent, compared to a 3.6 percent gap among workers ages 25 to 54.

What Is Holding Workers Back?

With 10.4 million job openings—2.9 million more than the pre-pandemic record from November 2018—a lack of job opportunities is not the cause of low labor-force participation or sub-par employment.

Fear of COVID-19? While some workers—especially older Americans and individuals with health conditions that put them at greater risk from COVID-19—may be hesitant to return to work, the vaccine and significant health and safety precautions that are now commonplace have made it easier for individuals to protect themselves and to feel safer at work. The data indicate that fears of COVID-19 are not a significant factor in current labor shortages.

In May 2020, when the Bureau of Labor Statistics began collecting data related to the COVID-19 pandemic, there were 9.7 million individuals who were not in the labor force and not looking for work in the previous four weeks because of the coronavirus pandemic. This includes people who are fearful of catching the virus, as well as other pandemic-related reasons, such as a business closing or a change in circumstances related to COVID-19.

The number of people not looking for work because of the pandemic quickly declined to 3.6 million in October 2020, and then began rising again amid the second, fall 2020, wave of COVID-19 infections. Between January and June 2021, the number of individuals not looking for work because of COVID-19 steadily declined from 4.7 million to 1.6 million as vaccines



People Not Looking for Work Due to Coronavirus Pandemic

SOURCE: Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Supplemental Data Measuring the Effects of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic on the Labor Market," Table 10, https://www.bls.gov/cps/effects-of-the-coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic. htm (accessed November 20, 2021).

BG3677 🖀 heritage.org

became widely available. This figure remained stable around 1.6 million individuals through September 2021 and dipped to 1.3 million in October 2021.

Compared to 10.4 million job openings, 1.3 million individuals not looking for work because of COVID-19 is a relatively small factor in the labor shortage.

Childcare Struggles? Childcare is a logical source of potential employment struggles for parents amidst COVID-19, especially in spring 2020 when 13 percent of working parents reported cutting back on work hours or quitting a job because of a lack of childcare.⁶

But childcare providers were generally quicker to reopen than public schools, and while some issues, such as the unprecedented labor shortage and COVID-19 protocols, are still affecting the reliability of childcare, it does not appear that access to childcare is a new struggle. A May 2021 study by Jason Furman (former chair of President Barack Obama's Council of Economic Advisers), Melissa Kearney, and Wilson Powell III found that childcare struggles have had little or no impact on the jobs recovery. The authors found that "despite the widespread challenges that parents across the country have faced from ongoing school and daycare closures, excess employment declines among parents of young children are not a driver of continuing low employment levels."⁷ In fact, parents' employment declined by 4.5 percent, compared to a 5.2 percent decline in employment among workers who are not parents of young children.

While the employment of fathers declined by even less than that of mothers, the authors found that "any childcare issues that have pushed mothers out of the workforce account for a negligible share of the overall reduction in employment since the beginning of the pandemic," and noted that the impact was "zero, in fact" after controlling for factors like education and industry.⁸

Yet, that report was published in May 2021, presumably using data from March or April, and as Chart 7 and Table 1comparing workers with and without children both show, there has been a shift since then. It seems unlikely that childcare struggles would have markedly increased more than a year after the pandemic began.

A comparison of employment gaps among workers with young, childcare-age children versus parents with older, school-aged children could help to tease out the role of childcare. Table 1 shows that the employment gap among fathers with children under age six (childcare-aged)—at 4.4 percent—is actually smaller than the 5.5 percent employment gap among fathers with children ages six through 17. The reverse is true for women; mothers with children under age six have a 6.6 percent employment gap, while mothers with children ages six through 17 have a 4.2 percent gap.

Possible explanations for parents' employment trends include the availability of in-person schooling (parents' employment rose in fall 2020 as some schools reopened in person, and experienced a small boost in fall 2021), and disruptions in childcare, with labor shortages and COVID-19 health protocols sometimes limiting capacity and causing temporary closures. There also may be parent-motivated choices affecting employment, including decisions to spend more time at home with children, deciding to homeschool, and the introduction of monthly vs making it easier not to work. The potential impact of monthly child payments is discussed below and visualized in Chart 7.

Welfare-Without-Work Policies: Tipping the Scale Away from Work

Maximum employment requires not only that it pay to work, but also that it not pay to not work. Wages have been rising and workplace benefits have expanded (though high levels of inflation have reduced the value of wage gains). According to a September 2021 survey from the National Federation of Independent Business, a record-high 42 percent of employers reported compensation increases in September, and 30 percent said they planned to increase compensation over the following three months.⁹ All else equal, compensation increases should cause more people to work, not fewer.

On the other side of the ledger, however, various government programs and policies enacted in the name of COVID-19 have made it easier for people to not work, and almost certainly continue to play a role in weak employment. A measure called the reservation wage, which is the lowest wage at which individuals will accept a job, can help to determine the impact of added welfare benefits on people's willingness to work.

According to the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, workers' overall reservation wage increased by 15.7 percent between March 2020 and July 2021, from \$61,737 to \$68,954. (Inflation, as measured by the personal consumption expenditures index (PCE), increased by 14.8 percent during this time.) Lower-wage workers, for whom welfare benefits played a bigger role, experienced large swings in their reservation wages, with the pattern indicating a strong impact from government cash and welfare benefits.

Between March 2020 and March 2021, the reservation wage for workers making less than \$60,000 increased by 26.4 percent, from \$40,197 to \$50,825. (During the same period, the PCE increased 12.3 percent.) Between March 2021 and July 2021, lower-wage workers' reservation wage fell sharply, declining by \$8,547 (16.8 percent) to \$42,278 over just three months. That stark change coincided with the end of some major COVID-19 programs, including the eviction moratorium and about half the states deciding to end the COVID-19 unemployment insurance bonus payments.¹⁰

A Heritage Foundation analysis of the recent growth in welfare benefits reported that "[i]n 2018, before the COVID-19 pandemic, the average family with children that was defined as poor by the government received \$20,700 in cash, food and housing benefits and another \$17,000 in medical care and \$5,000 in social services."¹¹ In addition to that \$42,700 in combined benefits, "[t]he Build Back Better Act would add another \$11,300 in annual benefits to the average poor family," bringing the total welfare assistance to \$54,000.¹²

While it is too soon to know the precise impact of various government welfare programs on the current labor market, evidence from past studies of welfare benefits and some recent data suggest that some of the pandemic policies mentioned below have reduced the supply of willing workers.

18 Months of Generous Unemployment Benefits. Economic studies consistently show that higher benefit levels and longer durations of benefits lead to higher levels of claims and longer periods of unemployment. The additional \$600 per week in bonus unemployment insurance benefits that lasted

Workers' Reservation Wages

Reservation wages are the lowest wages at which workers are willing to accept a job.



SOURCE: Federal Reserve Board Bank of New York, "Survey of Consumer Expectations," https://www.newyorkfed. org/microeconomics/sce/labor#/ (accessed November 30, 2021).

BG3677 Theritage.org

between March and December 2020 created a disincentive to return to work¹³ as two-thirds of unemployed workers were receiving more from unemployment benefits than from their previous paychecks.¹⁴ Though not as large of an effect, the additional \$300 in benefits from March 2021 through the beginning of September 2021¹⁵ also reduced the incentive to work. Moreover, the extension of unemployment benefits to nearly all workers, including for reasons other than being laid off through no fault of their own, also discouraged work.

Examples from employers across the country, and employment data, confirm the negative impact of extended and bonus unemployment insurance benefits on employment.¹⁶

Analysis by Casey Mulligan shows that states that ended the unemployment insurance bonuses in July 2021 or earlier experienced a significantly greater pace of employment recovery in July and August than states that did not end the benefits until the beginning of September. If the states that did not end unemployment insurance bonus payments early had recovered at the same rate as states that did end the payments early, the economy would have experienced 800,000 more job gains in July and August.¹⁷

States Ending Unemployment Bonuses Early Experienced Stronger Employment Recoveries

MONTHLY RATE OF CONVERGENCE TO PRE-PANDEMIC EMPLOYMENT



SOURCE: Casey Mulligan, https://twitter.com/caseybmulligan/status/1462417986770374662 (accessed December 1, 2021).

BG3677 Theritage.org

Expanded Obamacare Subsidies. Employer-provided health insurance incentivizes work through the value it provides in health insurance, as well as the effective price reduction that comes through the tax deduction for employer-provided health insurance. For many people, having health insurance is a significant reason why they work.

Obamacare is an alternative way for certain people to get non-employer-provided health insurance, with this alternative being more valuable to lower-income earners and less appealing to higher-income earners. Obamacare subsidies are equally available without regard to work participation, though they decrease in value as individuals work and earn more. The American Rescue Plan (ARP) significantly reduced the share of income that individuals must pay toward Obamacare premiums so that anyone making below 150 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL; equal to about \$13,000 for a single person and \$26,500 for a family of four) now pays nothing for health insurance. Households making 300 percent of the FPL (about \$39,000 for a single person and about \$80,000 for a family of four) pay no more than 6 percent of their income for health insurance.

0% Without Children Under Age 18 -5% With Children Under Age 18 -10% -15% -20% F М А Μ J J А S 0 Ν D J F М A M J 1 А S O 2020 2021

DIFFERENCE BETWEEN ACTUAL EMPLOYMENT AND COUNTERFACTUAL TREND* SINCE FEBRUARY 2020

Pandemic Employment Gap by Presence of Children

* Counterfactual trend is based on a definition of steady state employment growth from the Federal Reserve, equal to monthly growth of about 84,000 or 0.053 percent.

SOURCE: Unpublished tabulations from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Population Survey. Data should be interpreted with caution as they are based on small sample sizes.

BG3677 Theritage.org

Obamacare subsidies can deter individuals from accepting a job that could result in the loss of their Obamacare benefits, and can deter them from working more hours because the higher premium amounts act as an additional tax on work.

Monthly Child Payments. Although it is too soon to determine a causal relationship, parents' employment stopped recovering—even declined—at the same time that monthly child payments, equaling \$300 per month for children ages five and younger and \$250 per month for children ages six through 17, began.

The fact that these payments—unlike the previous child tax credit—are not conditional on work means that they make it easier for families to afford the things they need and want with less work. In this way, the payments could be a reason why parents' employment leveled off and even declined slightly starting this spring, while non-parents' employment continued to rise.

A study by researchers at the University of Chicago estimated that making the child payments permanent would reduce the labor-force participation

and employment of parents by 2.6 percent, which is 1.5 million workers.¹⁸ Another troubling part of the analysis comes from the finding that despite providing an additional \$3,000 to \$3,600 per year, per child, the payments would have zero impact on deep childhood poverty. Having at least one working adult in the home is crucial to breaking cycles of poverty, and this finding implies that a significant number of parents in low-income and single-parent households would drop out of the labor force entirely.

Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Benefit Increases. In response to the pandemic, policymakers substantially increased SNAP food stamp benefits, and President Joe Biden approved an even greater and permanent increase in SNAP benefits—the largest increase in history—in October 2021. Between fiscal year (FY) 2019 and FY 2021, the number of SNAP recipients increased by 6.1 million, 17 percent, and per-person monthly benefits increased by \$84—a 65 percent increase that translates into an extra \$4,000 per year for a family of four.¹⁹ An economic analysis of the introduction of food stamps found that it reduced employment and incomes, with the largest employment declines among single mothers (who reduced their work by an average of 183 hours per year).²⁰ Moreover, the Penn Wharton Budget Model estimates that increased SNAP benefits will lead to lower employment and reduced long-run wages, with increased benefits providing only 28 cents for every \$1.00 taken out of the economy.²¹

Eviction Moratorium and Rental Assistance. Various federal, state, and local programs provided housing assistance in the form of COVID-19 rental assistance programs, and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC's) eviction moratorium allowed millions of Americans to forego their rent payments with little or no consequence (which has since been declared unlawful by the courts).²² Since housing is most Americans' greatest expense, programs that paid all or part of people's rent and mortgages, or temporarily exonerated them from the consequences of not paying their rent, made it easier for them to not work. Future economic studies will likely show that individuals who received rental assistance or did not pay their rent because of the eviction moratorium stayed out of work longer than did unemployed workers who did not, or could not, access these programs.

Economic Stimulus Payments. Between April 2020 and May 2021, most households in America received three rounds of "economic stimulus" payments that provided \$11,400 total to a typical family of four. While these payments did not proactively discourage employment in the way that conditional benefits like unemployment insurance and SNAP did, the windfall of cash nevertheless made it easier for some people to work less or remain unemployed longer than they otherwise could.

In total, the accumulation of so-called COVID-19 relief measures contributed to Americans saving \$2.2 trillion more in the year following the pandemic than they did in the year prior to the pandemic (\$3.5 trillion vs. \$1.3 trillion).²³ These savings and ongoing expansions in government benefits are almost certainly weighing on individuals' work decisions. Analysis of the impact of welfare cash-assistance programs showed that \$1,000 of cash benefits were associated with a \$660 reduction in earnings.²⁴ A similar study found that each \$1 of government benefits resulted in a \$5 decline in lifetime income.²⁵ To the extent that COVID-19 benefits shifted reliance away from work and toward government transfers, this could have longterm consequences on lifetime employment and incomes.²⁶

Vaccine Mandates

In addition to some state and local vaccine mandates for certain public-sector employees, the Biden Administration has issued various federal vaccine mandates, or vaccine-and-testing mandates, that could apply to a majority of U.S. workers, with the potential to reduce employment in the U.S. significantly. These include a vaccine mandate now in effect for roughly 3.5 million federal employees, a Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services vaccine mandate that applies to roughly 14 million workers at health care facilities that provide Medicare and Medicaid services (scheduled to take effect January 4, 2022); and an Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) vaccine-and-testing mandate that would apply to about 84 million workers (scheduled to take effect January 4, 2022, but currently under a court-ordered injunction).

As of late November 21, 2021, 33.2 percent of Americans ages 18 to 64 were not *fully* vaccinated.²⁷ Many of those individuals are strongly opposed to getting vaccinated and may be willing to be fired from their jobs to avoid getting vaccinated. An October 2021 "Vaccine Monitor" survey from the Kaiser Family Foundation reported that "[m]ore than a third (37%) of unvaccinated workers (5% of adults overall) say they would leave their job if their employer required them to get a vaccine or get tested weekly, a share that rises to seven in ten unvaccinated workers (9% of all adults) if weekly testing is not an option."²⁸

Already, state and local vaccine mandates have caused thousands of workers to lose their jobs. In New York, the state's largest health care provider, Northwell Health, had to lay off 1,400 workers—nearly 2 percent of its workforce.²⁹ New York City had to put about 1,800 school safety agents and 2,000 teachers on unpaid leave when the city's COVID-19 vaccine mandate went into effect.³⁰ With many police unions opposing the vaccine mandate, and some forces, such as the Los Angeles Police Department, having about 40 percent of its force unvaccinated a few weeks before an October 20 deadline, enforcing the mandate could mean widespread layoffs—and public safety risks.³¹

According to the Federal Reserve's October 2021 *Beige Book*, vaccine mandates are contributing to high turnover and production slowdowns. While the number of quits due to the mandate is expected to be relatively small, the Fed noted that "federal vaccine mandates were expected to exacerbate labor problems."³²

The federal government's vaccine mandate for federal employees went into effect on November 22,³³ with the White House reporting that of 3.5 million federal workers, 90 percent had been vaccinated and another 5 percent were seeking exemptions or extensions.³⁴ That leaves at least 5 percent, about 175,000 federal workers, who will likely be laid off and need to be replaced. Considering that it takes an average of 98 days to hire a federal worker (often more than a year for positions that require security clearances) and months to fully train them, this could lead to significant delays in some federal services, and failure to perform other services.³⁵

The federal government's vaccine mandate for Medicare and Medicaid providers extends to about 14 million workers. The vaccine mandate for federal contractors, which was postponed until January 4, 2022, would affect about 5 million people. And if implemented, the OSHA emergency temporary standard could affect 84 million workers. Currently, a stay issued by the Fifth Circuit Court is preventing OSHA from taking any further steps to implement or enforce the vaccine mandate. Considering that Congress never gave OSHA the authority to require the use of vaccines as a condition of providing a safe workplace, it is unlikely that the OSHA mandate will take effect.³⁶

The imposition of vaccine mandates on roughly 20 million federal employees, federal contractors, and Medicare and Medicaid providers, along with separate state and local public-sector vaccine mandates will likely reduce employment over the coming months. The good news for workers who do not want to get vaccinated is that record-high job openings mean it will be easier to find a new job, though not all public-sector jobs are easily transferrable to the private sector. The bad news for Americans, however, is that government vaccine mandates could threaten the safety of Americans through the loss of military, police, and firefighters. And, mandates could harm the well-being of children and families as they affect schools, transportation, and other government services.

Policies to Encourage Work

The more people benefit from working, the more work they will perform, and how much people benefit from work depends on the benefits they receive from working and not working. Thus, increasing labor-force participation and employment requires not only making work more attractive and easier to obtain, but also making not working and relying on the incomes of others less attractive.

Making Work Pay—**Spurring Productivity Gains.** Higher wages generally prompt people to work more. The only ways to achieve lasting wage increases are through education and experience and technological investments that make workers more productive. Policymakers should make it easier to obtain income-enhancing education and skills, including through less expensive options, such as apprenticeship programs. Reducing or eliminating double taxes on investments would lead to greater productivity and wage-enhancing investments.

Making Work Pay–Lowering Taxes. If one taxes something, one gets less of it. So, taxes on work generally result in less work. This can be particularly true at lower-income levels where a litany of different welfare benefits and phase-outs can lead to very high marginal tax rates. A Congressional Budget Office review of the economic literature found that lower-income workers eligible for the earned-income tax credit had very high labor-force participation elasticities in the range of 0.3 to 1.2, meaning that a one-percentage-point increase in after-tax wages caused them to increase their work by 0.3 percent to 1.2 percent.³⁷ With Americans already paying more in taxes than they do on housing, clothing, and food combined, and with many of those expenses provided through welfare if individuals restrict their work, tax cuts on wages could help to increase work.³⁸

Making Work Pay—Opening Doors to Work Opportunities. Workers value autonomy and flexibility, as demonstrated by recent growth in independent work in the U.S. According to a study commissioned by UpWork, 36 percent of the total U.S. workforce participated in independent work, or freelancing, in 2020, and 12 percent of all workers started freelance work during the pandemic.³⁹ Greater autonomy translates into greater labor-force participation and more hours of work. For example, a study of Uber drivers found that the average driver works 16 hours per week when provided a fully-flexible work platform, but would not work at all if required to commit to a rigid schedule through a taxi cab platform.⁴⁰ Policymakers should not enact laws that prohibit companies from doing business with independent workers, and should clarify the definition of "employee" across federal laws according to the level of control the individual maintains over his work.

Faster Wage Growth After Tax Cuts

YEAR-OVER-YEAR AVERAGE HOURLY EARNINGS GROWTH, PRODUCTION AND NONSUPERVISORY EMPLOYEES •••• Trend 4.0% 3.5% 3.0% After Tax Cuts **Before Tax Cuts** and Jobs Act and Jobs Act 2.5% 2.0% 2017 2018 2016 2019

SOURCES: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Average Hourly Earnings of Production and Nonsupervisory Employees, Total Private, Seasonally Adjusted," https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/CES050000008 (accessed December 1, 2021), and Heritage Foundation calculations.

BG3677 Theritage.org

Fewer Regulations, Lower Taxes on Employers. By driving up the cost of doing business, higher corporate taxes and unnecessary regulations leave less money to raise workers' wages. The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act reduced the top corporate tax rate from 35 percent to 21 percent, and a series of reductions in unnecessary and burdensome regulations helped businesses to expand, including by hiring more workers and increasing compensation. Prior to these changes, wage growth had been declining. That trend quickly reversed, and wages rose at above-trend rates following the tax cuts. A study by former Heritage Foundation analyst Adam Michel found that the shift in wage growth translated to an additional \$1,406 of annualized earnings above the previous trend for the average production and non-supervisory worker as of March 2020.⁴¹ Expanding employment opportunities and rising wages help to maximize employment.

Work-Oriented Welfare. Work is crucial to breaking cycles of poverty and dependence. When President Bill Clinton signed the historic, bipartisan welfare reform package in 1996, he talked about how many people in

America had been "trapped on welfare for a very long time, exiling them from the entire community of work that gives structure to our lives."⁴² He quoted Robert Kennedy, who had declared: "Work is the meaning of what this country is all about. We need it as individuals, we need to sense it in our fellow citizens and we need it as a society and as a people."⁴³

Growth in welfare since the 1996 reforms, COVID-19-relief expansions, and the proposed creation of cradle-to-grave welfare benefits will reduce work and individual well-being. Instead of measuring the success of government welfare programs by how many people they serve—including drawing in even those who are not in need—the primary goal of welfare should be to help individuals and families to thrive. That can only happen if they are empowered, through work, to earn a living that allows them to make their own decisions and pursue their own goals. Welfare programs for work-capable individuals must be tied to work.

Reforming Disability Insurance (DI) to Encourage Rehabilitation. DI is one welfare program that is specifically designed for individuals who are not capable of work. For a variety of reasons—including technological and medical advancements and changes in the way that people work—most individuals' ability to work is not black or white. Yet, the DI program largely functions in black and white—benefits or no benefits—and it fails to do anything to help workers regain work capacity. In fact, it can actually hinder work capabilities through a lengthy disability determination process followed by a two-year waiting period for Medicare benefits. Private long-term disability insurance, which invests in rehabilitation and workplace accommodations, boasts nearly four times the recovery and return-to-work rate as the federal DI program.⁴⁴ Policymakers should reform the DI program to better serve individuals in need, and to improve pathways back to work for those who are capable of full or partial recovery.⁴⁵

Integrated Workforce Services. Part of the reason why federal workforce programs fail to significantly improve outcomes is that they are scattered across 47 different programs and multiple agencies.⁴⁶ Policymakers should integrate welfare and work programs so that individuals in need can walk through "one door" (or at least fewer doors) to get connected with the services they need.⁴⁷

Accessible, More Affordable Childcare. Childcare is critical for parents of young children who want or need to work, but it needs to be the type of care that parents want. While state and local lawmakers can help to reduce costs and expand supply by eliminating costly regulations that do not improve safety and quality of care, federal lawmakers should help to expand options for lower-income families by allowing families to use federal childcare subsidies and Head Start funds at a provider of their choice. Not only does Head Start have lackluster outcomes, but its limited hours of operation—effectively a preschool program—mean that it is often not a viable childcare solution for working parents.⁴⁸

Flexible, Accommodating Paid Family Leave. Paid family leave is incredibly valuable and can help to increase labor-force participation, but one-size-fits-all paid family leave cannot meet workers' and employers' unique needs as well as more flexible and accommodating employer-provided policies. To help build upon the 64 percent increase in access to paid family leave that has occurred over the past five years,⁴⁹ policymakers should allow lower-wage, hourly workers to choose between paid time off and extra pay for the overtime.⁵⁰ Senator Mike Lee's (R–UT) Working Families Flexibility Act would do just this. Moreover, policymakers could clarify that employers are allowed (but not required) to auto-enroll their workers in private disability insurance programs, which provide benefits that cover the majority of workers' needs for leave.

Portable Benefits. The average worker will change jobs 12 times throughout her career. That can mean changing health insurance 12 times, and either having to roll over retirement accounts or managing many different accounts. Moreover, an increasing number of individuals are choosing to work independently, but that typically means they lack access to less-expensive group-based health insurance, disability insurance, and retirement savings accounts. To help more individuals to pursue the work opportunities that are best for them, policymakers should expand the concept of association health plans so that workers can more easily access other portable benefits that meet their needs.

Removing Social Security Disincentives to Work at Older Ages. Significant medical improvements, less physically demanding jobs, and increasing life spans mean that most Americans can work longer than previous generations, making positive contributions to the economy and boosting their and their family's financial well-being.⁵¹ The majority of Americans claim Social Security benefits before they reach Social Security's normal retirement age, and by doing so, they are subject to Social Security's retirement earnings test that takes away 50 cents of every dollar they earn above about \$19,000 until they reach normal retirement age (currently 66 and 10 months). Although benefits are later adjusted upwards to effectively give back these taxes, workers perceive the test as a 50 percent tax and thus it serves as a significant deterrent to work after claiming Social Security benefits. (Though the program's looming insolvency and Americans' uncertainty over their life expectancy encourage many to claim benefits early.) Policymakers should let workers opt out of the Social Security earnings test, which would not only encourage more work at older ages, but could generate Social Security savings.⁵²

Other reforms that would make it more advantageous for older Americans to work include shifting Social Security's benefit formula so that workers would accrue benefits based on each year they work, as opposed to averaging their benefits across all years (which disproportionately benefits high earners with fewer years of work),⁵³ and allowing workers the option to receive a lump-sum delayed retirement credit.⁵⁴

Rejecting the Build Back Better Package. The massive social spending package that seeks to transform the economy through central planning would almost universally weaken the labor market, sustain existing supply-chain struggles, and further fuel inflationary pressures. By taxing productive activities, by subsidizing unproductive activities through welfare-without-work benefits, by propping up unions at the expense of small businesses and independent workers, by wasting money on ineffective federal job-training programs, by attempting to micromanage private companies, and by imposing environmental and labor restrictions similar to those fueling the logjam at California's ports, the massive tax-and-spend package will weaken the labor market. A study from the Texas Public Policy Foundation estimated that a similar version of the current reconciliation package would reduce employment by 5.3 million jobs, ⁵⁵ while Casey Mulligan estimated an even larger employment loss of 8.7 million jobs.⁵⁶

Conclusion

Today's employment market is unlike any other in history. Never before has America experienced a labor shortage of today's magnitude, and particularly extraordinary is that the current labor shortage exists alongside still-elevated unemployment and improved compensation packages that should spur more workers into jobs. Today's employment gap equals about 4.7 million workers, which is 3.0 percent of the workforce. Some notable employment trends include a recent decline in the employment recoveries of women and of parents, beginning in spring 2021.

While some factors related to the pandemic—such as lingering COVID-19 health concerns, and some parents' changed preferences for homeschooling or spending more time caring for young children—have reduced employment, these factors can only explain a relatively small portion of the 5.8 million employment gap. Future economic analysis will help to explain the role of various factors in the current employment gap, but it appears that government policies enacted in the name of COVID-19 relief have consistently held employment back, and the multitrillion-dollar tax-and-spend, central-planning package threatens to cement a weak employment market into the future.

To encourage Americans to pursue their productive capabilities, policymakers should ensure that work pays—by limiting taxes, enabling larger natural wage increases, and opening more doors to flexible income opportunities. On the other side of the equation, policymakers need to remove work disincentives from America's entitlement and welfare programs to improve individual and societal well-being. Finally, policymakers should learn from the unintended impacts of many COVID-19 policies that have reduced employment, and should refrain from further expanding or making permanent the programs and policies that have contributed to the current employment gap.

Rachel Greszler is Research Fellow in Economics, the Budget, and Entitlements in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- The Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco provided a 2016 estimate of "steady state" employment in the range of 50,000 to 110,000 jobs per month. The mid-point of that range is 80,000, which equals monthly employment growth of 0.053 percent, based on employment in 2016 when the Federal Reserve Analysis was published. Applying that same estimate—0.053 percent monthly employment growth and an 84,000 employment increase provides a counterfactual scenario for employment between March 2020 and October 2021. See Rhys Bidder, Tim Mahedy, and Rob Valletta, "Trend Job Growth: Where's Normal?" The Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, October 24, 2026, https://www.frbsf.org/economic-research/files/el2016 -32.pdf (accessed November 27, 2021).
- Unpublished tabulations from the Current Population Survey (CPS), Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). According to the BLS, this data is based on a very small number of observations and should be interpreted with extra caution. For further information on the CPS, see U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey: Technical Documentation," http://www.bls.gov/cps/documentation.htm (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Note: The statistics reported here are based on the limited samples included in the unpublished CPS because this dataset includes a broader breakdown by age, gender, and presence of children. According to the nationwide data, women's employment was down by 4.9 percent in March 2021 and men's was down by 5.0 percent.
- 5. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey," https://www.bls.gov/data/ (accessed November 29, 2021).
- 6. Heather Long, "The Big Factor Holding Back the US Economic Recovery: Child Care," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost .com/business/2020/07/03/big-factor-holding-back-us-economic-recovery-child-care/ (accessed June 17, 2021).
- 7. Jason Furman, Melissa Kearney, and Wilson Powell III, "How Much Have Childcare Challenges Slowed the US Jobs Market Recovery?" Peterson Institute for International Economics, May 17, 2021, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economic-issues-watch/how-much-have-childcare-challenges -slowed-us-jobs-market (accessed June 18, 2021).
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. National Federation of Independent Businesses, "Labor Market Challenges Impacting More Small Businesses," September survey through September 30, 2021, https://assets.nfib.com/nfibcom/2021-Sep-Jobs-Report-FINAL.pdf (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 10. Federal Reserve Bank of New York, "SCE Labor Market Survey," July 2021, https://www.newyorkfed.org/microeconomics/sce/labor#/ (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 11. Robert Rector and Jamie Bryan Hall, "Government Supports Would Grow to \$76,400 per Poor Family," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, November 19, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/commentary/government-supports-would-grow-76400-poor-family.
- 12. Ibid. This figure excludes spending on public education, which brings total government supports for the average poor family to \$76,400.
- 13. Congressional Budget Office, "Economic Effects of Additional Unemployment Benefits of \$600 per Week," letter to the Honorable Charles Grassley, June 4, 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2020-06/56387-CBO-Grassley-Letter.pdf (accessed August 1, 2021).
- 14. Peter Ganong, Pascal Noel, and Joseph Vavra, "US Unemployment Insurance Replacement Rates During the Pandemic," University of Chicago, Becker Friedman Institute *Working Paper* No. 2020-62, May 2020, https://cpb-us-w2.wpmucdn.com/voices.uchicago.edu/dist/1/801/files/2018/08/ganong _noel_vavra_ui_replacement_rate.pdf (accessed November 27, 2021).
- 15. About half the states chose to end the COVID-19 unemployment insurance benefits early, between May and July 2021.
- 16. Rachel Greszler, "Fact Check: Was Biden Right About Federal Unemployment Benefits Having No Effect on Jobs Report?" The Daily Signal, May 12, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/05/12/fact-check-was-biden-right-about-federal-unemployment-benefits-having-no-effect-on-job-report/.
- 17. Casey B. Mulligan, "More evidence that something miraculous happened in...," Twitter, September 17, 2021, https://twitter.com/caseybmulligan/status /1438881238656323587 (accessed December 1, 2021). Mulligan shared data and calculations with this author.
- Kevin Corinth, Bruce D. Meyer, Matthew Stadnicki, and Derek Wu, "The Anti-Poverty, Targeting, and Labor Supply Effects of the Proposed Child Tax Credit Expansion," Becker Friedman Institute for Economics at the University of Chicago, October, 2021, https://bfi.uchicago.edu/wp-content/uploads /2021/10/BFI_WP_2021-115-1.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 19. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Services, "Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs," U.S. Department of Agriculture, data as of October 2, 2021, https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resource-files/34SNAPmonthly-10.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- Hilary Williamson Hoynes and Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach. "Work Incentives and the Food Stamp Program," *Journal of Public Economics*, Vol. 96, No. 1–2 (February 2012), pp. 151–162, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2011.08.006; https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii /S0047272711001472 (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 21. In total, the Penn Wharton Budget Model includes \$250,421 of negative impacts and \$69,267 of positive impacts. See Penn Wharton Budget Model, "Macroeconomic and Distributional Effects of the Scheduled October 2021 Expansion of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)," September 2, 2021, https://budgetmodel.wharton.upenn.edu/issues/2021/9/2/macro-and-dist-effects-of-the-scheduled-expansion-of-snap (accessed November 20, 2021).

- Joel Griffith, "Why Eviction Moratoriums are Unnecessary, Unfair, and Economically Harmful," Heritage Foundation Commentary, July 31, 2020, https:// www.heritage.org/housing/commentary/why-covid-19-eviction-moratoriums-are-unnecessary-unfair-and-economically (accessed November 27, 2021).
- 23. FRED Economic Research, "Personal Saving," https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/PMSAVE (accessed June 21, 2021).
- 24. Gary Burtless, "The Work Response to a Guaranteed Income: A Survey of Experimental Evidence," in Alicia Munnell, ed., Lessons from the Income Maintenance Experiments: Proceedings of a Conference Held at Melvin Village, New Hampshire, September 1986, Federal Reserve Bank of Boston Conference Series No. 30, September 1987, pp. 26–28. These specific figures represent the impact in the largest negative income tax experiment: the Seattle–Denver Income Maintenance Experiment (SIME/DIME).
- 25. David J. Price and Jae Song, "The Long-Term Effects of Cash Assistance," Princeton University, Department of Economics, Industrial Relations Section Working Paper No. 621, June 30, 2018, p. 16, https://dataspace.princeton.edu/bitstream/88435/dsp01ng451m210/3/621.pdf (accessed February 17, 2021). This paper finds that the discounted lifetime earnings loss for SIME/DIME adult recipients was \$3.04 for each added \$1.00 in benefits provided by the experiments. The non-discounted value would be roughly \$5.00.
- 26. Robert Rector and Jamie Bryan Hall, "Congress Should Reject Efforts to Restore 'Welfare as We Knew It' by Expanding Child Credits," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6054, February 19, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-03/IB6054.pdf.
- 27. As of November 21, 22.7 percent of Americans ages 18 to 64 were not vaccinated at all, and 66.8 percent were fully vaccinated, meaning that 10.5 percent had received one vaccine dose of the two-dose vaccines. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVID Data Tracker," https://covid .cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#vaccinations_vacc-total-admin-rate-total (accessed November 22, 2021).
- 28. Liz Hamel et al., "KFF COVID-19 Vaccine Monitor: October 2021," Kaiser Family Foundation, October 28, 2021, https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid -19/poll-finding/kff-covid-19-vaccine-monitor-october-2021/ (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 29. Joseph Choi, "Largest New York Health Care Provider Fires 1,400 Employees over Vaccine Refusal," *The Hill*, October 4, 2021, https://thehill.com /homenews/state-watch/575283-largest-new-york-healthcare-provider-fires-1400-employee-over-vaccine (accessed October 22, 2021).
- Lee Hawkins, "Thousands of Unvaccinated New York City School Employees Placed on Unpaid Leave," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 4, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/thousands-of-unvaccinated-new-york-city-school-employees-placed-on-unpaid-leave-11633371509 (accessed October 22, 2021).
- Tim Dickinson, "Will a City Mandate Cause Thousands of Unvaccinated Cops to Walk Off the Job? We're About to Find Out," *Rolling Stone*, October 7, 2021, https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/will-a-city-mandate-cause-thousands-of-unvaccinated-l-a-cops-to-walk-off-the-job
 -were-about-to-find-out-1237989/ (accessed November 27, 2021).
- 32. U.S. Federal Reserve, *The Beige Book*, October 20, 2021, https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy/files/BeigeBook_20211020.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 33. News release, "Executive Order on Ensuring Adequate COVID Safety Protocols for Federal Contractors," The White House, September 9, 2021, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/09/09/executive-order-on-ensuring-adequate-covid-safety-protocols-for-federal -contractors/ (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 34. Arlette Saenz and Kate Sullivan, "White House Announces 95 Percent of Federal Workforce in Compliance with Vaccine Mandate," November 22, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/11/22/politics/federal-workforce-vaccination-rate/index.html (accessed November 22, 2021).
- 35. News release, "OMB Issues Updated Time-to-Hire Guidance," Office of Management and Budget, February 25, 2021, https://www.opm.gov/news /releases/2020/02/opm-issues-updated-time-to-hire-guidance/ (accessed October 31, 2021).
- 36. Doug Badger and Paul Larkin, "Congress Didn't Give OSHA Authority to Impose Vaccine Mandates," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 27, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/commentary/congress-didnt-give-osha-authority-impose-vaccine-mandates.
- Robert McClelland and Shannon Mok, "A Review of Recent Research on Labor Supply Elasticities," Congressional Budget Office, October 2012, https:// www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/112th-congress-2011-2012/workingpaper/10-25-2012-recentresearchonlaborsupplyelasticities.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- Rachel Greszler, "Today You Pay Your Federal Taxes, Tomorrow Is The Real Tax Freedom Day," The Daily Signal, April 15, 2019, https://www.dailysignal .com/2019/04/15/today-you-pay-your-federal-taxes-tomorrow-is-the-real-tax-freedom-day/.
- "Freelance Forward 2020," September 2020, commissioned by UpWork, https://assets-global.website-files.com/5ece60393f5cbb1b2f25ef60 /5f6b9e29a8eb552423039a37_Upwork_FreelanceForward%20(1).pdf (accessed November 30, 2021).
- M. Keith Chen, Judith A. Chevalier, Peter E. Rossi, and Emily Oehlsen, "The Value of Flexible Work: Evidence from Uber Drivers," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 23296, June, 2017, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w23296/w23296.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 41. Adam N. Michel, "The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act: 12 Myths Debunked," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3500, March 23, 2021, https://www.heritage .org/sites/default/files/2021-03/BG3600_0.pdf.
- 42. "Pres. Clinton Signing Welfare Reform (1996)," Hashcut, video, https://www.hashcut.com/v/xCN5kuu (accessed October 22, 2021).

43. Ibid.

- 44. Rachel Greszler, "Private Disability Insurance Option Could Help Save SSDI and Improve Individual Well-Being," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3037, July 20, 2015, http://thf_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2015/pdf/BG3037.pdf.
- 45. Rachel Greszler, Drew Gonshorowski, and Romina Boccia, "16 Reforms to Improve the Solvency and Integrity of Social Security Disability Insurance," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3396, March 27, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/16-reforms-improve-the -solvency-and-integrity-social-security-disability.
- 46. Douglas Holtz-Eakin and Tom Lee, "An Analysis of Federal Training Programs," American Action Forum, September 17, 2019, https://www .americanactionforum.org/research/an-analysis-of-federal-training-programs/ (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 47. Mason M. Bishop, "Utah Department of Workforce Services: A System Integration Model," American Enterprise Institute, August 2020, https://www .aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Utah-Department-of-Workforce-Services.pdf?x91208 (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 48. Lindsey M. Burke, "Federal Early Childhood Education, Care Doesn't Benefit Kids. Here Are the Facts," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/education/commentary/federal-early-childhood-education-care-doesnt-benefit-kids-here-are-the-facts.
- 49. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "National Compensation Survey–Benefits, 2011 to 2021," https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/NBU187000000000033349 (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 50. Rachel Greszler, "Mike Lee's Bill Would Boost Paid Family Leave Without Growing the Government," The Daily Signal, April 11, 2019, https://www .dailysignal.com/2019/04/11/mike-lees-bill-would-boost-paid-family-leave-without-growing-government/.
- 51. Rachel Greszler, "Rescuing Entitlements and Pensions: Study Shows Americans Can Work Longer," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4539, April 6, 2016, http://thf-reports.s3.amazonaws.com/2016/IB4539.pdf.
- 52. Rachel Greszler, "Seven Hard Truths Americans Should Know About Social Security in 2021—and Five Ways to Strengthen Social Security," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5212, September 3, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-09/IB5212.pdf.
- Charles Blahous, "Make Social Security Fairer to Workers," Morning Consult, October 22, 2021, https://morningconsult.com/opinions/make-social -security-fairer-to-workers/?fbclid=IwAR12_NYh6aeJ8HmmJejwI5YbQ70_gQImjyLjC3XImc7qRvGQVwI-trRSMEM (accessed October 22, 2021).
- 54. Olivia S. Mitchell, "Why a Lump Sum Payment Should be Part of Social Security," Market Watch, April 11, 2016, https://www.marketwatch.com/story /why-a-lump-sum-payment-should-be-part-of-social-security-2016-04-09 (accessed October 22, 2021).
- E. J. Antoni, Vance Ginn, and Steve Moore, "Reversing the Recovery: How President Biden's 'Build Back Better' Plan Raises Taxes, Kills Jobs, and Punishes the Middle Class," Texas Public Policy Foundation, October 2021, https://www.texaspolicy.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/2021-10-RR -Ginn-RTT-Build-Back-Better-updated10-18.pdf (accessed October 22, 2021).
- Casey B. Mulligan, "Build Back Better's Hidden But Hefty Penalties on Work," The Committee to Unleash Prosperity, October 2021, https://www .dropbox.com/s/xc28a96mfn6pvpj/BBBworkCommitteetoUnleashProsperity.pdf?dl=0 (accessed October 22, 2021).